
 
 
 

ABERDEEN CITY COUNCIL 
 

 

 Town House, 
 ABERDEEN, 17 December 2018 
  
 
 

MINUTE OF MEETING OF ABERDEEN CITY COUNCIL 
 
 
 

Sederunt: 
 

Lord Provost Barney Crockett, Chairperson; 
Depute Provost Alan Donnelly; and 

 
COUNCILLORS 

 
YVONNE ALLAN 
CHRISTIAN ALLARD 
ALISON ALPHONSE 
PHILIP BELL 
MARIE BOULTON 
DAVID CAMERON 
JOHN COOKE 
NEIL COPLAND 
WILLIAM CORMIE 
STEVEN DELANEY 
ALAN DONNELLY DUNBAR 
LESLEY DUNBAR 
SARAH DUNCAN 
STEPHEN FLYNN 
GORDON GRAHAM 
ROSS GRANT 
MARTIN GREIG 
DELL HENRICKSON 
RYAN HOUGHTON 
MICHAEL HUTCHISON 
CLAIRE IMRIE 
FREDDIE JOHN 
 

JENNIFER LAING 
DOUGLAS LUMSDEN 
SANDRA MACDONALD 
NEIL MacGREGOR 
AVRIL MacKENZIE 
CATRIONA MACKENZIE 
ALEXANDER McLELLAN 
CIARÁN McRAE 
M. TAUQEER MALIK 
THOMAS MASON MSP 
ALEXANDER NICOLL 
JAMES NOBLE 
JOHN REYNOLDS 
GILLIAN SAMARAI 
PHILIP SELLAR 
JENNIFER STEWART 
SANDY STUART 
GORDON TOWNSON 
JOHN WHEELER 
 and 
IAN YUILL 

 
Lord Provost Barney Crockett, in the Chair 

 
The agenda and reports associated with this minute can be found here. 
 

Please note that if any changes are made to this minute at the point of approval, 
these will be outlined in the subsequent minute and this document will not be 
retrospectively altered. 

https://committees.aberdeencity.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=122&MId=6302&Ver=4
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DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
1. Councillor Mason MSP declared a general interest by virtue of his position as 
Member of the Scottish Parliament for North East Scotland.  
 
 
MINUTE OF MEETING OF ABERDEEN CITY COUNCIL OF 10 SEPTEMBER 2018 
 
2. The Council had before it the minute of meeting of Aberdeen City Council of 10 
September 2018. 
 
The Council resolved:- 
to approve the minute. 
 
 
BUSINESS PLANNER 
 
3. The Council had before it the business planner as prepared by the Chief Officer - 
Governance.  
 
The Council resolved:- 
(i) to transfer item 5 (Foster Care Fees and Allowances) to the Operational Delivery 

Committee;  
(ii) to note that item 7 (The Final Straw) would be delayed to the Council meeting on 

4 March 2019; and 
(iii) to otherwise note the content of the business planner. 
 
 
COUNCIL DIARY 2019 - GOV/18/248 
 
4. The Council had before it a report by the Chief Officer - Governance which 
presented a proposed calendar of Council and Committee meetings for May to 
December 2019 for approval. 
 
The report recommended:- 
that the Council approve the proposed calendar of meetings from May to December 
2019 as set out in Appendix 1. 
 
The Council resolved:- 
to approve the calendar of meetings from May to December 2019, as set out in 
Appendix 1, subject to amending the Public Protection Committee meetings to reflect a 
10.00am start, and noting that the Council meeting on 24 June 2019 would start at 
10.30am. 
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APPOINTMENT OF SUBSTITUTE MEMBER TO THE BOARD OF VISIT 
ABERDEENSHIRE - GOV/18/304 
 
5. The Council had before it a report by the Chief Officer - Governance which 
sought a nomination to the Visit Aberdeenshire Board for a substitute Aberdeen City 
Council member. 
 
The report recommended:- 
that the Council nominate one substitute member to be appointed to the Visit 
Aberdeenshire Board as the Aberdeen City Council named substitute. 
 
The Council resolved:- 
to nominate Councillor Boulton to be appointed to the Visit Aberdeenshire Board as the 
Aberdeen City Council named substitute. 
 
 
TREASURY MANAGEMENT POLICY AND STRATEGY - MID-YEAR REVIEW - 
RES/18/246 
 
6. The Council had before it a report by the Director of Resources which provided 
an update on the Treasury Management activities undertaken to date during the 
financial year 2018/19. 
 
The report recommended:- 
that the Council - 
(a) consider and note the Treasury Management activities undertaken in the 

2018/19 financial year as detailed in the report; and 
(b) approve the Council’s Counterparty list as detailed at Appendix 1. 
 
The Council resolved:- 
to approve the recommendations. 
 
 
FAIRER ABERDEEN FUND ANNUAL REPORT 2017-18 - CUS/18/301 
 
7. The Council had before it a report by the Director of Customer Services which 
presented the Fairer Aberdeen Fund Annual Report 2017-18. 
 
The report recommended:- 
that the Council - 
(a) note the Annual Report for 2017-18 at Appendix 1 and instruct the Director of 

Customer Services to report the Council’s feedback to the Fairer Aberdeen 
Board as appropriate; and 

(b) note that the Fairer Aberdeen Board had carried out a further Participatory 
Budgeting event during 2018-19. 

 
Councillor Laing moved, seconded by Councillor Lumsden:- 
 That the Council - 

(1) approve the recommendations contained within the report; 
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(2) commend the work of organisations supported by the Fairer Aberdeen 
Fund who are providing advice and guidance to those who have been 
impacted by the roll-out of Universal Credit; 

(3) note that the full roll-out of Universal Credit in Aberdeen took place on 31 
October 2018; 

(4) further note that prior to the full roll-out commencing, 462 Council tenants 
were already in receipt of Universal Credit, with 358 (77.5%) in rent arrears; 

(5) agree that the implementation of Universal Credit presents a risk to the 
financial security of recipients; and 

(6) instruct the Director of Customer Services to report to the Operational 
Delivery Committee on 14 March 2019 detailing how many Council tenants 
are in arrears stating the reasons and whether additional support is 
necessary in order to prevent those individuals from falling further into 
financial insecurity.  

 
Councillor Flynn moved as an amendment, seconded by Councillor Jackie Dunbar:- 
 That the Council - 

(1) approve the recommendations contained within the report; 
(2) commend the work of the Tillydrone Community Flat in supporting users 

who have been impacted by the roll-out of Universal Credit; 
(3) note that the full roll-out of Universal Credit in Aberdeen took place on 31 

October 2018; 
(4) further note that prior to the full roll-out commencing, 462 Council tenants 

were already in receipt of Universal Credit, with 358 (77.5%) in rent arrears; 
(5) agree that the implementation of Universal Credit presents a substantial 

risk to the financial security of recipients, not least due to the five week 
delay in claimants being issued with their first payment; and 

(6) instruct the Director of Customer Services to report to the Operational 
Delivery Committee on 17 January 2019 detailing how many Council 
tenants, in receipt of Universal Credit, are in arrears and whether additional 
support is necessary in order to prevent those individuals from falling 
further into financial insecurity. 

 
On a division, there voted:- 
 
For the motion  (22)  -  Lord Provost; Depute Provost; and Councillors Allan, Bell, 
Boulton, Lesley Dunbar, Duncan, Graham, Grant, Houghton, Imrie, John, Laing, 
Lumsden, Macdonald, Avril MacKenzie, Malik, Mason MSP, Reynolds, Sellar, Jennifer 
Stewart and Wheeler. 
 
For the amendment  (22)  -  Councillors Allard, Alphonse, Cameron, Cooke, Copland, 
Cormie, Delaney, Jackie Dunbar, Flynn, Greig, Henrickson, Hutchison, MacGregor, 
Catriona Mackenzie, McLellan, McRae, Nicoll, Noble, Samarai, Sandy Stuart, Townson 
and Yuill.  
 
There being a tied vote, in terms of Standing Order 31.6, the Lord Provost exercised his 
casting vote for the motion. 
 
The Council resolved:- 
to adopt the motion. 
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LICENSING FOR MOBILE HOMES WITH PERMANENT RESIDENTS - OPE/18/302 
 
8. The Council had before it a report by the Chief Operating Officer which 
highlighted changes in the licensing requirements for mobile home sites with permanent 
residents and the need to approve a charging scheme for new applications and site 
licence renewals. 
 
The report recommended:- 
that the Council - 
(a) note the new licensing regime; and 
(b) approve the scheme of charges for licence fees detailed in Appendix 1 of the 

report. 
 
The Council resolved:- 
to approve the recommendations. 
 
 
ACHSCP DRAFT STRATEGIC PLAN 2019-2022 - HSCP/18/102 
 
9. The Council had before it a report by the Chief Officer - Aberdeen City Health 
and Social Care Partnership (ACHSCP) which presented the ACHSCP Draft Strategic 
Plan 2019-2022 and invited the Council to contribute to the public consultation on the 
draft plan.  
 
The report recommended:- 
that the Council - 
(a) note the Aberdeen City Integration Joint Board Draft Strategic Plan 2019-2022; 

and 
(b) instruct the Chief Executive, following consultation with the Leader of the 

Council, to submit a consultation response on the draft plan to the Aberdeen City 
Integration Joint Board on behalf of Aberdeen City Council within the stated 
timescale.  

 
The Council resolved:- 
to approve the recommendations.  
 
 
NOTICE OF MOTION BY COUNCILLOR YUILL 
 
10. The Council had before it the following notice of motion by Councillor Yuill:- 
 
 “That this Council notes: 
 

1. The mounting popular concern at the prospect of leaving the EU with either a 
bad deal or no deal at all. 

2. That 61.1% of people in Aberdeen who voted in the EU referendum voted to 
remain in the EU. 
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3. That in May 2018 the Bank of England estimated that households in the UK 
are already around £900 a year worse off because of lower growth due to 
Brexit. 

4. The participation of hundreds of thousands of people in “Marches for a 
People’s Vote” across the UK this year. 

5. That jobs are already moving from the UK to other parts of the EU. 
6. The uncertainty caused for the 2.9 million EU citizens living in the UK and 

the 1.2 million UK nationals who live elsewhere in the EU. 
7. The support for a “People’s Vote” - a referendum on the terms of any Brexit 

deal including an option to remain, by organisations including Prospect, 
TSSA, the Royal College of Midwives, the Royal College of Nursing, the 
BMA and the NUS. 

8. That, in November 2018, the Scottish Parliament overwhelmingly backed the 
campaign for a People’s Vote. 

 
That this Council therefore: 

 
1. Supports the call for a People’s Vote on any final Brexit agreement, with that 

referendum to include an option to remain in the EU. 
2. Instructs the Chief Executive to write to Aberdeen’s MPs, MSPs and MEPs, 

asking them to support a People’s Vote for the above reasons.” 
 
Councillor Yuill moved, seconded by Councillor Delaney:- 
 That the Council approve the notice of motion. 
 
Councillor Laing moved as an amendment, seconded by Councillor Malik:- 
 That the Council - 

(1) note Aberdeen City Council supported remaining in the European Union 
on 11 May 2016; 

(2) agree that Aberdeen is stronger now and will be stronger in the future 
economically, politically and socially as a partner within the European 
Union; 

(3) agree that a no deal scenario would not be in the best interests of the 
people in Aberdeen, Scotland and the UK; 

(4) instruct the Chief Executive to write to the Prime Minister and all other 
Party Leaders at Westminster today, setting out the Council’s position as 
noted above, asking them to support an immediate general election as a 
means of resolving the House of Commons impasse on Brexit; and 

(5) agree that, should the House of Commons fail to support the holding of a 
general election, the Council supports the call for a people’s vote on any 
final Brexit agreement with that referendum to include an option to remain 
in the European Union. 

 
Councillor Flynn moved as a second amendment, seconded by Councillor Allard:- 
 That the Council approve the notice of motion, subject to the following:- 

(1) insert after 2. - 
That a report by the Centre for Cities and the Centre for Economic 
Performance at the London School of Economics states that Aberdeen will 
be more negatively affected as measured by change in Gross Value 
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Added, making it the hardest hit city in the UK irrespective of whether the 
UK Government implements a ‘hard’ or ‘soft’ Brexit; 

(2) insert after 6. - 
That EU nationals will be expected to pay £65 to remain in the UK and 
have settled status, and that the UK Government will prevent the Scottish 
Government from paying this on behalf of public sector workers. 
 
That roughly 10% of Aberdeen City Council’s workforce are from other EU 
countries and considers that any barriers to retaining residency in Scotland 
poses a risk to the Council. 
 
And instruct the Director of Resources to report to the first appropriate 
meeting of the City Growth and Resources Committee with an impact 
assessment on the Council’s workforce in terms of the United Kingdom 
leaving the EU; and 

(3) insert at the end - 
Support calls for a vote of no confidence in the UK Government and instruct 
the Chief Executive to write to Aberdeen’s MPs accordingly. 

 
Councillor Lumsden moved as a third amendment, seconded by Councillor Bell:- 
 That the Council take no action.  
 
During the course of summing up, Councillor Yuill agreed to incorporate Councillor 
Flynn’s amendment and parts (1), (2) and (3) of Councillor Laing’s amendment into his 
notice of motion. Consequently, Councillor Flynn withdrew his amendment.  
 
There being a motion and two amendments, the Council first divided between the 
motion and the amendment by Councillor Lumsden in terms of Standing Order 28.16. 
 
On a division, there voted:- 
 
For the motion  (22)  -  Councillors Allard, Alphonse, Cameron, Cooke, Copland, 
Cormie, Delaney, Jackie Dunbar, Flynn, Greig, Henrickson, Hutchison, MacGregor, 
Catriona Mackenzie, McLellan, McRae, Nicoll, Noble, Samarai, Sandy Stuart, Townson 
and Yuill.  
 
For the amendment by Councillor Lumsden  (12)  -  Depute Provost; and Councillors 
Bell, Boulton, Houghton, John, Lumsden, Avril MacKenzie, Mason MSP, Reynolds, 
Sellar, Jennifer Stewart and Wheeler.  
 
Declined to vote  (9)  -  Lord Provost; and Councillors Allan, Lesley Dunbar, Duncan, 
Graham, Grant, Laing, Macdonald and Malik.  
 
Absent from the division (1)  -  Councillor Imrie. 
 
The Council then divided between the motion and the amendment by Councillor Laing. 
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On a division, there voted:- 
 
For the motion  (22)  -  Councillors Allard, Alphonse, Cameron, Cooke, Copland, 
Cormie, Delaney, Jackie Dunbar, Flynn, Greig, Henrickson, Hutchison, MacGregor, 
Catriona Mackenzie, McLellan, McRae, Nicoll, Noble, Samarai, Sandy Stuart, Townson 
and Yuill.  
 
For the amendment by Councillor Laing  (9)  -  Lord Provost; and Councillors Allan, 
Lesley Dunbar, Duncan, Graham, Grant, Laing, Macdonald and Malik.  
 
Declined to vote  (12)  -  Depute Provost; and Councillors Bell, Boulton, Houghton, 
John, Lumsden, Avril MacKenzie, Mason MSP, Reynolds, Sellar, Jennifer Stewart and 
Wheeler.  
 
Absent from the division (1)  -  Councillor Imrie. 
 
The Council resolved:- 
to adopt the motion as follows:- 
(i) to note Aberdeen City Council supported remaining in the European Union (EU) 

at its meeting on 11 May 2016; 
(ii) to agree that Aberdeen is stronger now and will be stronger in the future 

economically, politically and socially as a partner within the EU; 
(iii) to note the mounting popular concern at the prospect of leaving the EU with 

either a bad deal or no deal at all; 
(iv) to note that 61.1% of people in Aberdeen who voted in the EU referendum voted 

to remain in the EU; 
(v) to note that a report by the Centre for Cities and the Centre for Economic 

Performance at the London School of Economics states that Aberdeen will be 
more negatively affected as measured by change in Gross Value Added, making 
it the hardest hit city in the UK irrespective of whether the UK Government 
implements a ‘hard’ or ‘soft’ Brexit; 

(vi) to note that in May 2018, the Bank of England estimated that households in the 
UK are already around £900 a year worse off because of lower growth due to 
Brexit; 

(vii) to note the participation of hundreds of thousands of people in “Marches for a 
People’s Vote” across the UK this year; 

(viii) to note that jobs are already moving from the UK to other parts of the EU; 
(ix) to note the uncertainty caused for the 2.9 million EU citizens living in the UK and 

the 1.2 million UK nationals who live elsewhere in the EU; 
(x) to note that EU nationals will be expected to pay £65 to remain in the UK and 

have settled status, and that the UK Government will prevent the Scottish 
Government from paying this on behalf of public sector workers; 

(xi) to note that roughly 10% of Aberdeen City Council’s workforce are from other EU 
countries and consider that any barriers to retaining residency in Scotland poses 
a risk to the Council; 

(xii) to instruct the Director of Resources to report to the first appropriate meeting of 
the City Growth and Resources Committee with an impact assessment on the 
Council’s workforce in terms of the UK leaving the EU; 

(xiii) to note the support for a “People’s Vote” - a referendum on the terms of any 
Brexit deal including an option to remain, by organisations including Prospect, 
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TSSA, the Royal College of Midwives, the Royal College of Nursing, the BMA 
and the NUS; 

(xiv) to note that, in November 2018, the Scottish Parliament overwhelmingly backed 
the campaign for a People’s Vote; 

(xv) to agree that a no deal scenario would not be in the best interests of the people 
in Aberdeen, Scotland and the UK; 

(xvi) to support the call for a People’s Vote on any final Brexit agreement, with that 
referendum to include an option to remain in the EU; 

(xvii) to instruct the Chief Executive to write to Aberdeen’s MPs, MSPs and MEPs, 
asking them to support a People’s Vote for the above reasons; and 

(xviii) to support calls for a vote of no confidence in the UK Government and instruct 
the Chief Executive to write to Aberdeen’s MPs accordingly.  

- BARNEY CROCKETT, Lord Provost. 
 
 


